
 
Camden County Board of Commissioners 
April 3, 2023 

Camden County Board of Commissioners 
April 3, 2023 

Closed Session – 6:30 PM 
Regular Meeting – 7:00 PM 

Camden Public Library Boardroom 
118 Hwy 343 North 

 

Minutes 

A Regular Meeting of the Camden County Board of Commissioners was held on April 3, 2023 in the boardroom of 
the Camden Public Library in Camden, North Carolina.   
 
CALL TO ORDER  
The meeting was called to order by Chair Tiffney White at 6:30 PM.  Also Present: Vice Chair Ross Munro, 
Commissioners Randy Krainiak, Sissy Aydlett and Troy Leary.  Administration Staff Present: County Manager Erin 
Burke and Clerk to the Board Karen Davis.  County Attorney John Morrison was present for the Closed Session.     
 
Motion to go into Closed Session to discuss personnel and to consult with the County Attorney. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
Motion to come out of Closed Session. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
The Board came out of Closed Session at 7:00 PM and was reconvened by Chair White for the Regular Meeting.   
 
INVOCATION & PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Pastor Tommy Berry gave the invocation and the Board led in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
ITEM 1.  CONSIDERATION OF AGENDA        
 
Motion to approve the agenda as presented. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
ITEM 2.  CONFLICT OF INTEREST DISCLOSURE STATEMENT     
 
Clerk to the Board Karen Davis read the Conflict of Interest Disclosure Statement. 
 
ITEM 3.  PRESENTATIONS          
 

A. Success Academy – Director Chudney Hill-Gregory expressed appreciation to the County Manager and the 
Board for use of the Community Room during extensive repairs due to burst pipes at the Success Academy 
facility.  Ms. Chudney-Hill presented a card made by the students.   

 
B. Currituck Chamber of Commerce – Chamber President Josh Bass addressed the Board with the idea of 

starting a conversation in regard to the continued partnership between the Currituck Chamber and Camden 
County, particularly in the area of Economic Development and updated membership tier options.  
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ITEM 4.  PUBLIC COMMENTS          
 
Mr. John Morrison presented information on an upcoming 5K event in memory of his daughter, Mary, for the 
purpose of raising funds for the Lineberger Cancer Center in Chapel Hill. This event, referred to as “Run With Mary 
– Make It A Fair Fight” will take place May 14th in Elizabeth City.   
 
 
ITEM 5.  OLD BUSINESS          
 

A. US Motto Action Committee Request – Erin Burke 
 
At the March 6, 2023 meeting, Mr. Rick Lanier with the US Motto Action Committee presented a request for the 
Board to prominently display the National Motto, “In God We Trust” in a location of the Board’s choosing.  Mr. 
Lanier noted that the Committee incurs the full cost of the displays through private donations.  Resolution 2023-04-
01 Supporting the Display of the National Motto, “In God We Trust” was presented to the Board for consideration 
based on Mr. Lanier’s presentation. 
 

 
 
Motion to adopt Resolution 2023-04-01 Supporting the Display of the National Motto in a Prominent 
Location to be Determined. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Ross Munro 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
ITEM 6.  NEW BUSINESS          
 
 

A. Tax Report – Lisa Anderson 
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30 Largest Unpaid – Real 

 
 
30 Oldest Unpaid – Real 

 
 
30 Largest Unpaid – Personal 
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30 Oldest Unpaid – Personal 

 
 
Motion to approve the tax report as presented. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Ross Munro 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
B. Board of Equalization & Review – Lisa Anderson 

 
Pursuant to NC General Statute 105-332(c), the hearing dates for the 2023 Board of Equalization and Review need 
to be set in order to advertise the appropriate time.   
 
Motion to convene the Board of Equalization and Review on May 1, 2023 and adjourn on July 3, 2023. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
C. 2022 Advertisement of Liens on Real Property – Lisa Anderson 

 
Pursuant to NC General Statute 105-369(a), the Tax Administrator must report to the County Commissioners the 
total amount of unpaid taxes for the current fiscal year that are liens on real property.  Pursuant to NC General 
Statute 105-369(c), the County Commissioners will set the date for advertising the tax liens for real property. 
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Motion to accept the report from the Tax Administrator that, as of March 28, 2023 the total amount of 
unpaid taxes for the current fiscal year that are liens on real property is $365,308.67 and that this figure shall 
change over time with collections and releases and to set the 2022 Tax Liens on Real Property advertising 
date of April 28, 2023.   

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
D. Camden Heritage Festival Date – Erin Burke 

 
The Camden County Heritage Festival is planned for September 23, 2023.  This falls on the fourth Saturday in 
September, but does not conflict with any known area events.  Going forward it is recommended the third Saturday 
in September be reserved for the Heritage Festival.  This will allow the public, staff and vendors to plan for future 
events and will hopefully prevent conflicting events from being planned. 
 
Motion to set the date of the Camden Heritage Festival for the 3rd Saturday of September annually, beginning 
in 2024. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Randy Krainiak  
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
E. Sheriff’s Office Salary Study – Erin Burke 

 
At a recent Albemarle Regional Jail Board meeting a salary increase of 7% was authorized for Jail employees.  
Other area law enforcement agencies have also authorized pay increases for personnel.  These salary changes 
triggered a review of salaries within the Camden County Sheriff’s Office.  The internal study examined salaries of 
28 adjacent agencies.  The results of the study indicate that Camden County Sheriff’s Office employees rank among 
lowest paid in the region.  The Board should consider salary adjustments to address current retention and future 
recruitment concerns.   
 
Vice Chair Munro stated that the Jail Board on which he serves as Chair, increased the salary there 7% and there 
will likely be an additional 7% added in the coming fiscal year.  Mr. Munro stated that he fully supports Sheriff 
Jones and the Deputies for the requested 14% increase.  He added that there are a number of deputies that have 
accumulated many hours of compensatory leave due to the inability to take the necessary time off to use the leave.   
 
Commissioner Krainiak stated that he is in support of what could be done to keep good employees in Camden 
County and to keep the standards high. 
 
County Manager Burke added that the numbers presented in the presentation were as of February 2023 and since 
then a number of agencies have increased salaries and anticipate additional increases in the coming fiscal year.  The 
State Highway Patrol recently announced that the base pay for a cadet’s salary will be $56,000.   
 
Motion to approve the pay increase to the Camden County Sheriff’s Office as presented in the salary study.   

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Ross Munro 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
Sheriff Jones expressed appreciation to the Board for its support as well as to Lieutenant Brandon Henderson for his 
work in conducting and compiling the results of the study.    
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F. Tax & Planning Offices Relocation – County Manager Erin Burke presented the following:  
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Motion to authorize staff to proceed with the relocation proposals as presented, with expenses not to exceed 
$200,000.   

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Troy Leary 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
Vice Chair Munro requested that consideration be given to the provision of a service for the collection of tax and 
water payments to make it easier for seniors to make payments without having to get out of their vehicles.  Manager 
Burke explained that the new location has improved accessibility features but that consideration would be given to 
his request.   She also expressed appreciation to the Board for its support in moving forward with this project.   
 
South Camden Water & Sewer District Board of Directors       
 
Chair White recessed the Board of Commissioners and called to order the South Camden Water & Sewer District 
Board of Directors Meeting.   
 
Public Comments – None 
 
Consideration of the Agenda  
 
Motion to approve the agenda as presented. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 
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New Business 
A. Monthly Report – Chuck Jones 
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Motion to approve the monthly report as presented.   

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
Motion to adjourn South Camden Water & Sewer Board of Directors.   

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Ross Munro 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
Chair White adjourned the South Camden Water & Sewer Board of Directors and reconvened the Board of 
Commissioners. 
 
 
ITEM 7.  CONSENT AGENDA          
 

A. BOC Meeting Minutes 
• February 22, 2023 
• March 6, 2023 
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B. Budget Amendments 
 

  
 
 

C. School Budget Amendments 
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D. Pickups, Releases & Refunds 
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E. Tax Collection Report 
 

 
 

F. Vehicle Refunds Over $100 
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G. 2023-2025 JCPC Grant Application – On file in the Finance Office.  Herein incorporated by reference. 
 

H. Auditor Engagement Letters and Contracts – On file in the Finance Office.  Herein incorporated by 
reference. 
 

I. Set Public Hearing – Commerce Park Property Sale 
 
The Camden County Board of Commissioners will conduct a public hearing at 7:00 p.m., or as soon thereafter as 
practical, on May 1, 2023, in the Boardroom of the Camden Public Library to receive public input on the 
conveyance of a fee simple interest in real property from the County of Camden (The County) to D. T. Read Steel 
Co., Inc. (The Company) consisting of six point seven two (6.72) acres more or less situate within the Camden 
Commerce Park, Camden, North Carolina, to exclude any wetlands. The value of the real property to be conveyed is 
thirty-five thousand dollars ($35,000) per acre.  The proposed consideration will be thirty-five thousand dollars 
($35,000) per acre.  The Company contemplates moving its corporate headquarters with the creation of 6-8 
administrative full-time jobs and 75-150 seasonal jobs within an average annual payroll of $10 million. Jobs shall be 
maintained for at least ten (10) years.  The Board of Commissioners intends to approve this conveyance.  This 
Notice and the contemplated public hearing is in accord with N.C. General Statute 158-7.1 and N.C. General Statute 
168-20.1. 
 
Motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tiffney White, Ross Munro, Randy Krainiak, Troy Leary, Sissy Aydlett 

 
 
ITEM 8.  COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORT        
County Manager Erin Burke included the following in her report: 

• Budget Meetings with Department Heads 
• Attended Strategic Planning Update sponsored by the Economic Development Branch of Albemarle 

Commission 
• Grass-cutting season has begun for Buildings & Grounds and discussion of wildflower plantings to reduce 

mowing frequency. 
 
 
ITEM 9.  COMMISSIONERS’ REPORTS         
 
Vice Chair Ross Munro shared that he had participated via conference call in the recent joint meeting of the Board 
of Commissioners and Board of Education in regard to the construction of the new high school.  He wanted to 
reiterate that while he is in full support of a new high school, the School Board and teaching community, he is not in 
support of “shoe-horning a school into the wrong sized property with no possibility of future growth and it is my 
belief that this board and the Board of Education, for those members who are voting for that, are just creating 
problems that will have to be solved by future boards and we’re not looking to the future and adequately and 
properly spending their tax dollars by forcing a school on too small a property and I can’t support it until we have 
the right size property to build a new school on.”   
 
Commissioner Randy Krainiak stated he had brought up the same concerns during the joint meeting and agrees with 
Vice Chair Munro.  Commissioner Krainiak’s primary concerns include the issue that only 38 acres of the property 
is not useable and that parking will be an issue for events.  He added that 158 will eventually be 5 lanes with 
possibly a traffic light; in addition to 3-phase electricity, with plenty of room for expansion 30 years from now.  343 
could potentially have flooding issues with no plans for road improvements, no room for expansion, not enough 
parking, soil concerns and trying to place much too much on one piece of property.  Commissioner Krainiak added 
that engineers have stated that the site on 158 is a better location.  He stated concerns that the voters and general 
public are not aware of the issues with the site on 343 and that the Board will be responsible for the burden that is 
placed on the citizens, particularly the elderly.  It is his opinion that the site is too small and the curve nearby is 
dangerous and that there are other locations that can be considered.   
 
Commissioner Troy Leary stated that 343 and 158 are not the only two sites that could be considered.  He added that 
it could be put out to the public and that there is plenty of land available in Camden.   



 
Camden County Board of Commissioners 
April 3, 2023 

Vice Chair Munro stated that he heard Commissioner Leary as saying that 343 is not an appropriate site. 
 
Commissioner Leary responded by saying, “If it’s not big enough, it’s not big enough.”   
 
Chair Tiffney White stated that the Board was polled at the joint meeting and the majority voted to proceed with 
343.   
 
Vice Chair Munro stated that he does not want to waste taxpayers’ money building a high school in a location that 
another board, before the high school is even paid for, will have to fix the problems. 
 
Chair White stated that she does not think we’re putting a high school where it should not be.  She stated that, “We 
own the land, which the public needs to know.  We already own the land.  We will have to spend more money buying 
more land and we don’t need to do it.  We already went down this road long enough so we need to move forward.  
The Board has been polled.  We’re going to move forward with the school on 343.”   
 
Commissioner Krainiak requested that the Board be polled again. 
 
Chair White polled the Board as to those in favor of building the school on 343.    
 
Chair White and Commissioner Aydlett voted aye.  Vice Chair Munro and Commissioners Krainiak and Leary voted 
nay.   
 
Commissioner Krainiak stated that the Board should look for more property to see what’s available to the taxpayers; 
those who are paying the bill.   
 
 
ITEM 10.  INFORMATION, REPORTS & MINUTES FROM OTHER AGENCIES    
Provided for information only: 

A. Register of Deeds Report 
B. Library Report 
C. Fire Prevention Report 

 
ITEM 11.  OTHER MATTERS          
None. 
 
 
ITEM 12.  ADJOURN           
 
There being no further matters for discussion Chair White adjourned the meeting at 7:44 PM. 
 
      ATTEST: 
 
            
Tiffney White, Chair    Karen M. Davis 
Camden County Board of Commissioners  Clerk to the Board of Commissioners 
 


